INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE  (SPECIAL MEETING)

THURSDAY 9 DECEMBER 2004 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Im Thurn, Miss Martlew, Stockdale and Mrs Styth (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Rutherford).    

ALSO

PRESENT:
Mr Michael Dixon – M J D Associates


PC Jason Priestly – Arson Task Force Co‑ordinator


Mr Keith Poole – Service Development Manager


Ms Ruth Crane – Abandoned Vehicles Co‑ordinator


Mr Stephen Benson – Neighbourhood Services Manager


Mr Mark Lambert – Legal Services Manager



Councillor Bloxham – Environment, Infrastructure and Transport




Portfolio Holder


Councillor Mrs Bowman – Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holder


Inspector Andy Baines attended part of the meeting.

IOS.153/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Rutherford and Ms Connolly, Interim Executive Director.

IOS. 154/04
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT
The Chairman welcomed those present to the meeting and explained various housekeeping/safety arrangements.

At the invitation of the Chairman, the various parties in attendance briefly introduced themselves.

IOS.155/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the business to be transacted.  Her interest related to the fact that she is a Member of Cumbria County Council and also serves on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.

IOS.156/04
SUBJECT REVIEW – ABANDONED VEHICLES
Councillor Mrs Mallinson, having declared personal interests, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussions on the matter.

As previously requested by the Committee, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted report OS.11/04 providing additional background information to assist Members in considering Abandoned Vehicles policy matters.   Dr Taylor advised that, given the other inputs to the session, his was a short report which highlighted practices from elsewhere and detailed some of the key questions being asked in other authorities.

The Service Development Manager further submitted report CTS.23/04 reviewing the situation as regards Abandoned Vehicles and setting out actions for the future which would enable such vehicles to be removed more quickly.

Mr Poole outlined the history of the matter and the actions taken following the Executive’s consideration of report CTS.13/03 on 9 June 2003.   Ms Crane was now responsible for dealing with the abandoned vehicles function within the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit.  However, the present post was for a temporary period of twelve months (terminating on 12 July 2005) and Members were asked to consider the need to make that post permanent.   Appendix 2 to that report set out a number of proposed changes to the way abandoned vehicles were dealt with, details of actions taken in response thereto were provided.  So far the issue had not been raised in the Focus Magazine and it was suggested that that take place in the near future when an updated Policy had been agreed.

Statistical information for 2004/05 was provided.  At the present time it was predicted that 588 vehicles would be reported as abandoned and, of those, 192 would actually be uplifted.  The statistics did not include burned out vehicles that had been dealt with by the Police and Fire Brigade.  The Police were introducing a revised Policy, as a result of which, it seemed likely that the City Council would be required to collect additional abandoned vehicles.  Although it was impossible at that stage to estimate how many additional vehicles the Council may be required to recover, it seemed prudent to allow for an additional one hundred and future cost estimates had been based on that assumption.   The Police would be asked to put in place an auditable procedure ensuring that all burned out vehicles had been investigated to establish whether they were abandoned and not associated with a crime.

The Arson Task Force (ATF) was seeking to reduce the number of burned out vehicles, many of which may initially have been abandoned, and was supportive of initiatives which would achieve that aim.   The ATF had agreed to fund a report from Mr Michael Dixon (who was responsible for developing the Car Clear Scheme in Bristol) on how the City Council, Police and Fire Service should deal with the issue of vehicle arson and abandoned vehicles, a copy of which was appended to report CTS.23/04.

Having had the benefit of Mr Dixon’s report, it was proposed that the existing City Council Policy for dealing with abandoned vehicles be amended.  The changes should result in vehicles being removed from the streets or private land more quickly, thus lessening the potential for them to be vandalised and burned out.

The revised Policy dealt with the following main issues, details of which were provided -

· Dealing with Untaxed Vehicles;

· Joint Agreement with County Council for sharing costs;

· Timescales for Removing and Storing Abandoned Vehicles;

· Car Clear Scheme; and

· Developing Links with the Community.

In conclusion, Mr Poole requested that Members gave consideration to and comment upon the following issues which would help define the future direction of the service –

(a) Dealing with Untaxed Vehicles – should the City Council enter into an Agreement with the Driver Vehicle Licensing Agency (DVLA) to enable untaxed vehicles to be removed by the City Council?

(b) Joint Agreement with the County Council – should the City Council enter into an Agreement with the County Council under which the City Council would deal with the storage and disposal of vehicles?

(c) Dealing with Abandoned Vehicles – should the City Council take steps to deal with abandoned vehicles more quickly?  A suggested revised procedure was set out in 3.2.3 and Appendix C to the report.  Was a 24 hour response quick enough?

(d) Car Clear Scheme – should the City Council work with partners to develop and introduce a Car Clear Scheme?  Who should lead that Scheme and seek the funding?

(e) Funding Issues – in order to continue to deal with abandoned vehicles additional funding was required as detailed in section 4.0 of report CTS.23/04.   


A bid for £14,000 in 2005/06 and £20,000 annually thereafter had been submitted.   Members were asked to support that bid.  


In order to recover costs associated with abandoned vehicles, should the Council pursue the last registered keeper for costs?

Ms Crane gave a presentation to the Committee on the numbers of abandoned vehicles reported to Carlisle City Council during the period 16 July 2004 – 30 November 2004.  Statistical information on abandoned vehicles by make, by year of registration, locations where the vehicles were abandoned, 7 day vs 24 hour recovery and levels of deliberate vehicle fires were provided which would enable performance to be monitored in the future.  Copies of Ms Crane’s presentation were also tabled for the benefit of Members.

Mr Michael Dixon of M J D Associates then gave a presentation on the Car Clear Plus Partnership

Mr Dixon stressed that abandoned vehicles were a problem for everyone (the Local Authority, Police, Fire Service, Communities and the Health Authority) costing £4,000 per incident when arsoned.  Abandoned vehicles were effectively a plague of unregistered ‘community cars’ used in crimes, then abandoned and burnt out, and which created the illusion of ghettos.

The Car Clear initiative was developed in Bristol in 1999 and was a partnership between the Local Authority, Police and Fire Service.  

Car Clear quickly became very successful, its achievements being –

· Operational across Avon since 2002

· 450 vehicles removed each month

· 90% immediately crushed

· 500 calls per month to the Hot Line

· Vehicle Arson reduced by 20%

· Over 1000 Officers trained

· Fully mainstreamed and funded by Local Authorities

· Safer streets

Car Clear Plus Chester Partnership comprised Blacon Neighbourhood Management Pathfinder, Chester City Council, Chester and District Housing Trust and Rangers, Cheshire Fire Brigade, Cheshire Police Force and £132,000 from the Arson Control Forum.   The scale of the problem since 1998 was –

· 641% increase in vehicle arson in Chester

· 538% increase in vehicle arson in Blacon

· 89% of all property arson fires in Chester were vehicle fires

· 45% of all vehicle arson in Chester occurred in Blacon

Mr Dixon then outlined the Strategy which had been implemented to achieve the objectives and which revolved around four main elements - community awareness, targeting of offenders, Local Authority removal schemes, and training and monitoring.

Section 99 of the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984 identified the categories of vehicle which the Police or Local Authority may use their powers to remove.  Included were vehicles which had been abandoned in such a position, condition or circumstances as to be likely to cause a danger to other road users.

Mr Dixon was of the view that Section 101 of the Act further allowed Authorities to immediately remove a vehicle identified under Section 99 and dispose of it in such a manner as they thought fit.

Removal Schemes included hot spot schemes and pool vehicle removal and were in operation 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.  The criteria for removal were an illegally operated vehicle, owned by no‑one, used by many, with an ‘involved in crime’ flag on PNC, always un‑taxed and un‑insured and of low value.

Under Section 101 of the Road Traffic Regulation Act 1984 compensation must be paid to, or the vehicle returned to, any individual proving ownership of a vehicle removed under those Sections after they had paid such sums in respect of its removal, storage and disposal (Section 102) as may be prescribed to the Authority.

The Car Clear Plus Partnership had had an immediate impact in Blacon Chestor, resulting in –

· 37.5% reduction in vehicle arson

· 38.5% reduction in abandoned vehicles in Blacon

· 58% reduction in abandoned vehicles on Housing Association land

· 8000 leaflets delivered

· data sharing between agencies as to how to monitor vehicles through the process itself

Statistical information on vehicle arson fires in Avon and Somerset was also provided.

Mr Dixon concluded by advising the Committee that the Car Clear Partnership was recognised by Government as national best practice.

The Chairman thanked Ms Crane and Mr Dixon for their most interesting and informative presentations.

In considering the matter, Members made the following comments and observations:

1. The statistical presentation showed that only 3% of BMWs became abandoned as opposed to 27% of Fords for example.  That was in part due to the manufacturers taking steps to trace the cars and it was a pity that others did not follow suit.

2. How did a vehicle become unrecorded in terms of its owner?

PC Priestly advised that when a person was the registered keeper of a vehicle they entered into an agreement and sent relevant documentation to the Driver Vehicle Licensing Agency (DVLA).   The type of users in question did not have the moral responsibility to report to the DVLA when a vehicle had been sold on.  Abandoned vehicles were often of low value and did not have registration documents, those having been lost or stolen.   Although the new Regulations were very much in their infancy, an opportunity did exist for Local Authorities and the DVLA to start to recover costs from owners of vehicles.

3. What number of abandoned cars were currently on the streets of which the Council was aware but had done nothing about?

Ms Crane did not have figures to hand, but indicated that she could find out.  Cars were often removed to other locations following the service of notices of removal.

A Member pointed out that it was important to note that some vehicles may only have broken down rather than have been abandoned.

4. A Member questioned whether the scale of the problem in Carlisle was of the order of two hundred vehicles per year. 

In response, Ms Crane confirmed that to be the case.  Mr Poole added that many more vehicles did not display a current tax disc or have insurance.

Mr Dixon explained that Bristol had experienced a significantly higher problem with abandoned vehicles than here in Carlisle, but that Chester was probably of a similar magnitude.   The Car Clear Scheme was very much about dealing with crime and the fear of crime, i.e. a community issue and could be set at whatever level Carlisle was faced with in future.

5. Did the figures differentiate between those vehicles which had been burned out or just abandoned?

Ms Crane advised that the figures included some, but not all, burned out vehicles.  The Police and Fire Service also dealt with around two hundred a year.

PC Priestly added that the maintenance of information and data systems to monitor and evaluate projects, plans and progress made with regard to arson reduction was part of his role.

6. In response to a question regarding costs, Mr Dixon indicated that in Bristol the Local Authority contract was £40 - £45 per vehicle, the Police contract cost £60 per vehicle.  Clearly different circumstances existed in different areas.  Easington, County Durham had adopted a process by which they vigorously pursued the last known owner for the cost of removal and storage, thereby generating an income of up to £25,000 per year which paid for the scheme.  Some operators would remove vehicles for nothing which was another potential opportunity to generate income.

Mr Poole added that the cost in Carlisle was £50 plus VAT.  The issue was about removing abandoned vehicles quickly which would in turn bring other benefits.

7. Mr Dixon, what would your role be?  Would you take over?

Mr Dixon replied that he would not take over, rather come in and provide advice on how to attract funding and develop the scheme at no cost to the organisation.  He was then part of the partnership and his funding would be recouped through the process.

Mr Lambert made reference to an event he had attended at Carlisle Racecourse.  The figures produced there indicated that each vehicle fire cost the Fire Service £900 and therefore the Fire Chief in the region from which the example was cited (County Durham) was prepared to underwrite the cost of the Car Clear Scheme because that was cost effective to his service.  Mr Lambert stressed that the Car Clear approach had to be about partnership working.

8. Referring to the Arson Reduction Task Force, a Member stated that in his experience there were certain types of vehicle arson which could not be prevented, but only reacted to.

PC Priestly agreed with that statement, advising that part of his role was to develop and manage arson reduction projects and initiatives as proposed by the Arson Reduction Task Force or as identified as good practice in other areas.  He stressed, however, that quicker recovery schemes could make an impact.

Mr Dixon added that many issues associated with vehicle crime would be addressed through the Crime and Disorder Partnership.  The issue for the City Council was an element of that broader picture i.e. to support the Partnership.  Criminal damage was a Police issue.

9. If the Council was to introduce a Car Clear Scheme would increased staffing resources be required initially?

In response, Mr Dixon advised that in Blacon Car Clear had operated in a small area for six months, the next stage being to roll it out to the whole of Chester.  Additional resources had not been needed.  The Fire Service had agreed to deal with all calls.

In Cumbria the Police would have no problem within existing resources and, if the Scheme worked, it would reduce the workload for the Fire Service.  The issue was to identify who was responsible for what, how much it would cost and from where the resources would come.  Car Clear was recognised as best practice by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister and so could generate funding.

10. A Member noted that the last report on the subject was in June 2003.  He was concerned that the matter may develop into another partnership issue rather than an abandoned vehicles issue.   A quick and efficient solution required to be identified.

Mr Benson replied that the Council was currently providing an abandoned vehicles service which worked very well.  In the event that the Council decided not to pursue a Car Clear Scheme that service would still be provided.   The service had transferred to the Commercial and Technical Services Business Unit on 1 August 2004, one advantage of which being that expertise was starting to be developed.   Mr Benson wished to develop the service to take account of periods when Ms Crane was on leave for example.  Parking Attendants were mobile over the whole area and it may be possible to widen their responsibilities to deal with abandoned vehicles.

Mr Poole added that clearly the Council could elect to remain with the status quo, but his report was about enhancing the service.

11. A Member questioned whether a campaign to highlight the issue of abandoned vehicles would be run in the Press and whether it was the responsibility of the County Council.

In response, Mr Benson stated that the DVLA had undertaken that nationally but could not cope with the public response and so moved to a local approach.  There was now the potential for Local Authorities to take ‘devolved powers’ from the DVLA so that they could effectively tackle unlicensed vehicles.  

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport stated that the report to the Executive in 2003 had been acted upon.  His view was that the Council should move on further and do all that it could to help people in the community who suffered from problems associated with abandoned vehicles.   

The Executive was looking for suggestions from the Committee on the best way forward.  The Council benefited from a good Abandoned Vehicles Section now but, if no further action was taken, then it was failing the community.  Here was an opportunity to work with others to achieve better results.

The Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holder added that she too had attended the meeting at the Racecourse and was very impressed with what had been achieved in Easington.  She believed that the advantages of pursuing Car Clear would be far reaching for the City and surrounding area and that the Council should go for it.

12. A Member questioned the process adopted when a member of the public wished to report an abandoned vehicle.

Ms Crane advised that she would take details, explain the process and report the matter to the Police.  She would then get back to the person to explain the position.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport stressed the importance of having quick access to the DVLA.

PC Priestly added that if the Council wished to remove abandoned vehicles more quickly a 24 hour capability would be required.   If the aim was to remove such vehicles within 30 minutes then more Officers would be required on the ground.

13. A Member commented that the community benefits of an extensive scheme were tempting.  It may be worthwhile undertaking a pilot and, if so, he would put forward Carlisle South as a suitable area.  He believed the key to success was publicity.

Mr Dixon replied that 30 minutes from identification was the key.  He believed that target to be very much achieveable.

Another Member believed that the Council should go for a partnership arrangement with 24 hour capability.  A concise report with real recommendations back to the Committee was required, which could be scrutinised and go forward to the Executive. 

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport welcomed that statement, believing that any pilot should be all inclusive.

In response to a question about the level of dialogue with the other Cumbrian Districts, Mr Poole advised that the City Council met with the authorities on a regular basis.  However, views expressed were so diverse that he considered it highly unlikely that agreement could ever be reached.

Inspector Baines added that Eden and South Lakeland had minimal problems and would resist entering into an arrangement if costs were involved.  He considered that West Cumbria may be the likeliest option.

The Chairman added that the future report should encompass the Case Study (Page 92 of Report CTS.23/04 refers), funding and Budget implications, partnerships, scrutiny aspects, Best Value Performance Indicators (including the new Indicators on the web site) and, most importantly, legal input.

The Chairman made reference to the recommendations detailed on pages 15 and 16 of the report and sought Members’ views.

The Committee confirmed its agreement with recommendations (a) – (d).

Referring to recommendation (c) – dealing with abandoned vehicles, Mr Lambert stated that it was necessary to work within the framework of the Law, and that allowed vehicles of no value on the highway to be removed following a 24 hour notice.   

Mr Lambert further stressed that it would not be possible for him to provide legal input until he had sight of the proposed scheme.   The issue of funding would require to be addressed with the Police and Fire Service and the Council would effectively be in their hands as to how quickly a response was forthcoming.

The Chairman then made reference to new revenue spending proposal R17 which related to abandoned vehicles, consideration of which had been deferred at the special meeting of the Committee on 1 December 2004 in order that it could be dealt with today, and sought Members’ views.

Members confirmed their agreement with the bid as written.

Mr Benson made reference to an approach received from ENCAMS (the Charity which ran the Keep Britain Tidy Campaign) for the Council to be involved in a two week ‘vehicle amnesty’ to tackle the issue of abandoned vehicles.  The amnesty would commence on 17 January 2005 and ENCAMS would provide the necessary posters, literature, etc.  Mr Benson had no idea what the take up would be, but wished to negotiate with the contractors for a reduced price.  He had made a request to his Head of Business Unit to make use of part of the Budget in order to take part in the scheme.  

Mr Benson apologised to the Portfolio Holder for not having given him prior notice of the matter.

The Chairman indicated that Mr Benson should take the matter up with the Portfolio Holder outside the meeting.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be requested to submit a further report to this Committee, taking account of the above issues raised by Members, by March 2005.

(2) That this Committee endorsed the recommendations contained within report CTS.23/04  – (a), (b), (c) – the Committee was supportive of a 24 hour response in accordance with the Law, (d) and (e).

[The meeting ended at 3.55 pm]

